Girdwood Land Use Committee

July 10, 2017
Minutes Final
Agenda Item LUC 1707-01: 
Call to order 7:05PM Brian Burnett
Tim Cabana and Di Powers are not in attendance.

Brian Burnett notes that there are members who are new to the meeting, who are attending regarding the Taos Road multi-family project.    Marco explains that the process for Conditional Use requires information gathering, and this is the beginning of that phase.  There will be no action requested of LUC or GBOS until the process has completed several steps; it is likely that the soonest this project would go to Planning and Zoning is October/November.
  
Agenda Approved for July 10, 2017 Regular Meeting with 2 amendments:
Presentation by Z Architects is preliminary information distribution and feedback gathering; Request for action will come after CUP process complete.

Addition of item 1707-04, renewal of license for The Herbal Cache.

Minutes Approved for June 12, 2017 Regular Meeting with additional language provided by Brian Burnett and

 
read to the group.
LUC Officer reports - None
Announcements & Presentations:
DOT Presentation on Alyeska Pedestrian Safety Corridor.  Alan Drake and Scott Thomas
Alan Drake and Scott Thomas attend at the request of Brian Burnett.  Lots of public comment since the path and road project has been under construction.

Concerns are:
Drainage on Alyeska Highway.  
Heavy rain on Saturday still have overflow on the roadway at Hottentot and at the Forest Service Road/Monarch Mine Road areas.  This was also observed in winter and during break-up and creates dangerous iciness on the roadway and bike path.

Response is that DOT is working on some solutions to these trouble spots.  The utilities represent issues in digging to add drainage, particularly at the Hottentot location.  There will be additional ditching done there to help with drainage, but right of way and utilities are challenges.  At Monarch and the Forest Service area, there is more space to work with and there is a drainage system to be installed in the coming week or so.

Width of the pedestrian safety corridor where sweeps meet the roadway.
Angle of the path as it enters the roadway is too sharp.

Pitch of the path is too steep as it enters the roadway.

Confusion of drivers who mistake the bike path as a driving lane.
It appears that the bike path is about 1.5’ narrower where it joins the roadway than was anticipated and displayed in public meetings, also the angle and grade of the sweeps are different in place than they appeared on construction plans.

Response: As constructed, the project meets the construction requirements. “Sweeps” have been part of standard construction since the 1990’s and in 2005 have been standard design for all roadways such as this.  It is agreed that the proximity of pedestrians and cyclists is uncomfortable for both drivers and path users. Data shows that this makes for heightened awareness and improved safety.  More trafficked areas such as Tudor Road also have this type of sweep.
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Suggestions from group:

1) Pave inside the curve of the sweeps to provide more space on pavement away from traffic for bike path users

2) Paint the bike path curves to get visual attention on the junctions with the roadways
3) Stripe the bike path location at the intersections with side roads to remind drivers and pedestrians of its location.
4) Add signage regarding shared shoulder  

5) Public Service material to educate pedestrians and drivers about the sweeps and how to use them safely
6) Lower speed limit on Alyeska Highway between Crow Creek Road and Seward Highway.

Scott Thomas states that the construction project is nearly complete, budget is spent and contractor is moving on to other projects.  DOT has received more comments on these items than on any other projects.  He will take suggestions back and see if there is possibility to make any of the suggested changes.  

It is unlikely that DOT will agree to change the paving, as this is costly and impacts stop bars and other elements of design.  

Painting/striping would be temporary fix, perhaps added to maintenance duties with striping crews, based on budget and time available.

Lower speed limit would require re-build of the road with elements for traffic calming (roundabouts, narrower shoulders), and significant enforcement because visually it’s a wide open traffic corridor.
Group requests that DOT provide information on how to change speed limit on highway.

Group asks if Girdwood can locally fund projects to paint/stripe the pathway. Scott Thomas states that Girdwood has been successful in self-funding similar types of projects (crosswalk at Alyeska Highway and Hightower/Egloff).  It is possible but would require ongoing discussion and permitting, etc.

Agenda Item LUC 1707-02:  Public Comment
None
Agenda Item LUC 1707-03: Committee reports:
GBOS Report (Mike Edgington)
GBOS formally removed TASC as a sub-committee of GBOS as the plan is no longer for this project to be tax-supported.
Girdwood Nordic Ski Club conceptual plans received Resolution of Support

Cemetery Walk thru coming up next weekend.

Presentation on creating an Economic Trust Fund by Krystal Hoke
Discussion on parking enforcement

Discussion of flood issues in old Girdwood and brining properties in to compliance with FEMA regulations.

GBOS passed resolution of service for Will Day, who served as interim fire chief.

Trails Committee Report (Brian Burnett)
No trails meeting in July.

Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Diana Livingston)
Group is meeting about every 2 weeks. Next meeting is July 19 at 6PM in the Community Room.

Group has split in to several smaller sub-committees.  Anyone interested in the project is welcome to join.

Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) 
Cemetery walk thru is scheduled for SUN July 16 from 11A-4P. Park at the bus turnaround on Crow Creek Road.

Area is to be staked by surveyor on TUE July 11 so that group can see the property lines and other boundaries.

Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Tim Cabana & Marco Zaccaro)
Group has not met recently.  Will start up again in the fall.

HLB Commission Report (Diana Livingston)

Next meeting is THU July 13 at 11:30AM at MOA office on Elmore Road, room 170.  The only Girdwood item to be discussed at that meeting is the Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance (GMBA) easement request to forward to the Anchorage Assembly for hearing and vote.

Otherwise, HLBAC projects are:

HLB work plan has received amendments from Anchorage Assembly and are working to incorporate them.

Parcel 6-040 is being moved to the annual work plan with ultimate goal of putting the property up for disposal (sale).

South Townsite parking concerns 

Girdwood Family Village continues on pre-development work

Iditarod National Historic Trail coordination of HLB And USFS to have more sections of the trail in Girdwood developed and maintained.

Girdwood Industrial Park bid process complete and project should be awarded by Assembly on TUE July 11.

Mike Edgington asked Nicole Jones-Vogel about the GMBA costs to receive easement for bike trails.  Nicole states that there is no cost for the easement, but insurance, professional designer, inspections, survey, etc do have associated costs and it is the recommendation of HLB that the group has 105% of those costs on hand before construction. Nicole states that bike trails are a new element for HLB.  This type of project is usually under Parks and Rec, who have an entirely different process and staff to support it.

Brian Burnett asks if HLB would accept GPS survey with sub 3 meter accuracy instead of formal survey for elements of the proposed trail not near property lines.  This would allow significant cost reduction of survey and more trail funds to go in to trail work. Nicole states that might be possible and should be proposed.
Currently GMBA is operating under the Girdwood Inc umbrella for non-profit 501(c)3 status .  However, in order to gain the insurance needed for HLB to issue the easement, they will need to get their own non-profit designation from the IRS. This process can take some time.

Group then discussed the Old business item:  as Nicole Jones-Vogel was attending to present on this topic:

Agenda Item LUC 1409-04:
Update on Girdwood Industrial Park
Nicole Jones-Vogel updated that the bid award for construction in the industrial park should be approved by the Anchorage Assembly the following night, with construction starting in August.  Cooley Co has been moving fill material from another project on to the lots.  

Nicole introduced Kristy Despars, HLB Land Management Officer. 

Group returns to agenda item:

Friends of the Skate Park (Kyle Kelley)
Next meeting is THU July 13 at 7PM.  They’ll be discussing the online survey regarding skate park development as well as the straw poll taken over forest fair regarding rebuild of the half pipe. 

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1704-05:
Girdwood Community Gardens, Amanda Sassi requesting recommendation for GBOS resolution regarding conceptual plan for a community garden at the Library/Community Center location.

Amanda presented a sketch of the location of the proposed raised garden beds for the location.  A maximum number of 10 beds 8’x20’ could fit in the area.  She recommends fencing them in to protect gardens.

Concept is to lease the beds to gardeners to use, current rate for similar set up in Anchorage is $25 for the season. Water is available from the Community Center building.

Number of beds to be constructed will depend on funding received.

Group is requesting GBOS non-profit grant funding for construction.

Once built, garden will be self-funded by lease fees and will fall under Parks and Recreation management.

Gardens are also under re-construction at the Methodist church location.  At the time this project began, those gardens were not active, however there has been recent work to reclaim them.
Kyle Kelley states that Parks and Rec supports this project to be developed in small phases based on demand for garden beds.  The area has great light, is in the civic center, and has access to water. Project requires community support to change the use of the area from lawn to garden beds.

Motion:

The Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Community Garden conceptual plan.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Mike Edgington
19 in favor

0 opposed

3 abstain

Motion carries

Agenda Item LUC 1705-07:
Review of 10% conceptual plans for a multi-family housing project on Lot 12, Taos Road.  Group will request GBOS Resolution of Support for a conditional land use permit when full review process has been completed. 
Marco Zaccaro presents that this is the first of several public meetings that will be held in the conditional use process. Project requires Conditional Use Permit due to the density of housing, however it is within the zoned use for GR4 and no variance is being requested.  Project is on a similar density scale of other housing in this area. Site is a vacant lot with an abandoned gravel pad.  Stream/drainage area create setback constraints on construction.  Lot is ¼ acre, sloping about 10’ from road to back side of lot.  Code allows for 40% of a property in this zone to be built upon. This project utilizes 15% of the lot.

Plan is to build 2 duplex townhouse-style condominiums that are 3 stories high (garage, living level, sleeping level with hot tub deck).  Larger units are 1900SF total with 1538SF living space. Smaller units are 1750SF with 1400SF living space.

Parking as presented is for 9 parking spaces, 1 more than is required by code.

Snow storage meets the MOA code requirements; as does handling of runoff with detention ponds.

Comments will be gathered from this and other meetings, and those comments will be addressed.

Process outline is:

Step 1: Early design phase presentation to the community.

This is the current phase.  Project is at 10% design, no ground survey has been completed.  
This conceptual phase identifies general structure locations, drainage, snow storage, parking

Step 2:  Pre application phase with the MOA
All involved departments review the project and provide input.

Step 3: 35% design level and official submission to Planning Department

All input from steps 1 & 2 are integrated in to the plan or addressed otherwise.

At this point the project will come back to LUC and GBOS for review and to request their support for the project

Step 4: Planning and Zoning Review with recommendation from LUC/GBOS

Concerns expressed are:

1) What if a Conditional Use Permit is not granted?
Lot can be developed with 2 family housing structures without CUP.  

2) Are the utilities able to increase capacity to handle increase in residents? 
Permitting with AWWU and Chugach Electric is part of the process.
3) Concern about road width, parking issues, security gate area becomes blocked with snow during snow removal.  Existing issues will be made worse with more traffic and resident parking.
4) Project seems too large for the buildable area.  Smaller project fits better on that side of the road, where most dwellings are single-family homes.

5) Project will be too close to other existing structures, concern about snow shedding and snow removal, drainage, flooding of neighboring properties.
6) Project will impact view shed of existing properties and properties that are yet built.

7) Project is not as aesthetically pleasing as other projects recently built on Taos.

Conditional use process will confirm that the project is within the code requirements of Title 21, Chapter 9, that the utilities are adequate for the development and takes in to consideration the impact on surrounding properties, making sure that it is consistent development with those properties.  These comments will be incorporated in the building plan and process as it moves on in the CUP process.  Once a base topo map is created, it may be possible to move structures around on the lot.
Agenda Item LUC 1705-08:
Title 21 Chapter 9 Review:  Off-street parking standards (Marco Zaccaro & Tim Cabana).  Topic is tabled until construction and fishing season end.
New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1707-04:
License Renewal for The Herbal Cache.  
Businesses with marijuana licenses require renewal.  This is the first to come up for review and renewal in Girdwood.

Meeting adjourned at 9:30PM
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